April 8, 2019

VIA Electronic Filing: http://www.regulations.gov

The Honorable Alex Azar Secretary Department of Health and Human Services 200 Independence Avenue SW, Room 600E Washington, D.C. 20201

Re: Removal of Safe Harbor Protections for Rebates Involving Prescription Pharmaceuticals and Creation of New Safe Harbor Protection for Certain Point-of-Sale Reductions in Price on Prescription Pharmaceuticals and Certain Pharmacy Benefit Manager Service Fees Proposed Rule

Dear Secretary Azar:

The MAPRx Coalition (Medicare Access for Patients Rx Coalition) appreciates this opportunity to offer our thoughts on some of the questions raised in the proposed rule regarding the removal of safe harbor protections for Medicare Part D prescription drugs. Our group, MAPRx, is a national coalition of beneficiary, caregiver, and healthcare professional organizations committed to improving access to prescription medications in Medicare Part D and safeguarding the well-being of Medicare beneficiaries with chronic diseases and disabilities.

Our organization is solely focused on the Part D program, and patient access and protections guide our coalition principles:

- 1. Plans should be required to have a robust formulary and provide coverage for a variety of medications in each drug class or category.
- 2. Coverage should be required for Medicare Part D's six protected classes of drugs, as well as any other additional classes where restricted access to those drugs would have significant health consequences.
- 3. Oversight of prescription drug benefits should include monitoring of the following:
 - a. Plan operations, including timeliness and resolution of appeals;
 - b. Transparency and provision of information to beneficiaries;
 - c. Formulary design;
 - d. Quality measures, which should serve as a meaningful tool to help beneficiaries make an informed drug plan choice and provide the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) with the necessary information in its oversight role;
 - e. Pharmacy and Therapeutic (P&T) Committee membership, including robust consumer representation, as well as process and procedural requirements.
- 4. Plans should be required to provide clarity and transparency on coverage, as well as consumers' out-of-pocket (OOP) costs.
- 5. Notice of non-coverage, appeals', and exceptions' processes should be simple and understandable.

6. Rigorous oversight of medication utilization management tools (such as medication substitution, step therapy, or quantity limits) is critical.

Medicare Part D provides access to vital prescription drugs to over 42 million Medicare beneficiaries, including people with disabilities and older Americans. Over the life of the program, evidence has grown that Part D improves health outcomes when beneficiaries take their medications as prescribed. Surveys indicate that beneficiaries enrolled in Part D are generally satisfied with the program; however, even with the success of Part D, some beneficiaries still experience challenges accessing prescription drugs. High OOP costs can be a significant issue for Medicare beneficiaries whose treatment requires many drugs or drugs on the specialty tier. As such, we are writing to voice our support for the proposed rule which is aimed at ensuring price concessions are fully reflected in patient cost sharing at the pharmacy counter.

One factor contributing to high OOP costs is that patients are paying cost sharing based on undiscounted prices. In Part D, the price at the point of sale—during the deductible phase or a coinsurance for the drug—is typically based on the list price and does not account for any rebates or discounts that might reduce the overall price. A November 2016 Milliman report¹ concluded that Part D plans have a financial incentive to cover drugs with higher list prices and higher rebates as a means of driving down the premium, compared to lower price drugs with lower rebates. Moreover, because Part D plans have shifted benefit designs to generally require coinsurance for select brand drugs, beneficiaries who take medications with high rebates are not benefitting financially from them, since plans are not applying the rebates to the list prices for purposes of calculating patient cost-sharing. Milliman concluded that these embedded incentives result in increased costs to both the government and beneficiaries. The proposed rule also aims to ensure that manufacturer payments to PBMs are based on a flat, fair market fee and not tied to the list price of a medicine. Currently PBMs are often paid fees as a percent of the list price of a medicine - meaning they make more money as the list price of a medicine increases. Under the new rules, if finalized, PBMs would earn the same fees, regardless of a medicine's price. This change would therefore remove a significant barrier to lowering list prices.

Given this dynamic, we applaud the movement to fully take into account rebates at the point of sale that would allow Medicare beneficiaries to directly benefit from manufacturer discounts and rebates. Provided that the premiums remain within the range of current actuarial estimates published by HHS (\$3-\$6/month), the trade-off between slightly higher premiums with lower OOP spending at the point of sale could benefit beneficiaries, especially those who take multiple medications, need more costly medications or find themselves with unexpected prescription drug utilization. According to CMS estimates, the proposed rule would also lead to lower Part D plan deductibles and a lower catastrophic limit, making the benefit package more valuable for all beneficiaries.

As the Administration finalizes the proposed rule, we offer the following considerations on ensuring beneficiary access and transparency and communication.

Ensuring Beneficiary Access

Operationalizing changes to ensure that beneficiaries see savings

There is little doubt that the current system of discounts and rebates in Part D is inefficient, with list prices increasing and discounts and rebates used to lower premiums but not necessarily

¹ Barnhart J and Gomberg J of Milliman, Inc. The AIDS Institute. http://theaidsinstitute.org/sites/default/files/attachments/Milliman%20Report%20-%20Final.pdf. Published November 3, 2016.

reflected in the price at the point of sale. This issue has become more concerning as plans shift their benefit designs to include more significant deductibles and cost-sharing based on coinsurance instead of copays. Creating a system where pharmaceutical manufacturers are encouraged to share discounts at the point of sale could provide meaningful savings for beneficiaries and increase affordability, and thus access and adherence to medications.

We urge HHS to monitor implementation to determine if other changes are necessary to ensure that Part D beneficiaries benefit from this new system. We urge HHS to ensure that Part D beneficiaries, particularly those with serious and chronic conditions, receive discounts at the pharmacy counter that, absent this proposed rule, would be provided to plans and PBMs.

We are also concerned that plans' desire to manage any potential premium increase due to the proposed changes could lead to more aggressive formulary management. Prescription drug utilization is more predictable than many other forms of health care and therefore there is a danger that Part D plans could use narrow formulary design to discriminate against beneficiaries with certain conditions. There is a risk that this could lead to narrower formularies and overzealous use of utilization management, putting beneficiaries' health at risk. We therefore urge HHS to increase review of plan formularies to ensure that they do not violate the non-discrimination protections in the Part D program²

Need remains for additional cost sharing relief in Part D

While sharing the rebate at the point of sale may help beneficiaries with OOP expenses and is something we strongly support, the MAPRx Coalition remains concerned about increasing OOP costs for Part D beneficiaries. This proposed rule could be an important step to lowering beneficiary out-of-pocket costs; however other changes to Part D are necessary to more fully address affordability challenges. One key change that is needed is **establishing an OOP cap in Part D**. Currently in the Part D program, patients who have reached the catastrophic threshold, which corresponds to about \$8,140 in total drug costs in 2019, continue to pay 5% out-of-pocket for any additional costs beyond that threshold. This contrasts with most commercial insurance, where beneficiaries who have reached their annual out-of-pocket maximum do not pay anything out-of-pocket for covered, in-network services and prescription medicines.

For Part D patients who have not yet reached the catastrophic threshold, the proliferation of specialty tiers, which are subject to significant coinsurance and excluded from cost-sharing exceptions, forces beneficiaries to pay a significant percentage of their medication's cost. For drugs covered on the specialty tiers, the coinsurance amounts can range anywhere from 25% to 33%, leaving beneficiaries paying thousands of dollars in OOP costs for drugs and biologics used to treat cancer, multiple sclerosis, lupus, rheumatoid arthritis, and other conditions. As a result, many beneficiaries cannot afford access to the most clinically appropriate medications because they are out of reach financially, which can result in non-adherence, worse outcomes, increased hospitalizations, increased costs in other parts of the health care system and additional unintended consequences.

Those who can afford their medications often pay high OOP sums to maintain their health due to high coinsurance in the specialty tier and the lack of an out-of-pocket cap in Part D. A recent study found the following average annual cumulative OOP costs for Medicare beneficiaries:

Rheumatoid arthritis: \$3,949Multiple sclerosis: \$5,238

² Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, Medicare Prescription Drug Benefit Manual.

Chronic myeloid leukemia: \$6,322³

An OOP cap and policy changes to address high coinsurance would better align Part D at parity with the experience of most Part B beneficiaries, whose supplemental coverage and/or OOP caps through Medicare Advantage enable them to better anticipate and meet their financial obligations.

Interplay with other proposals from HHS

The Administration has proposed multiple reforms that would impact beneficiary access to prescription drugs. Because many of these are in the proposal phase, it is unclear what the final landscape will look like and what the interplay between these different proposals will be.

For example, in the proposed rule "Modernizing Part D and Medicare Advantage to Lower Drug Prices and Reduce Out-of-Pocket Expenses" published in the Federal Register on November 30, 2018, CMS proposed expanding Part D plan flexibility in order to manage protected classes. We believe this may lead to unintended consequences. Specifically, we are concerned that the policy change could reduce patient access to these life-saving drugs, possibly leading to complications associated with an interruption of care. We believe that the proposed changes are in direct opposition to congressional intent for creating the protected classes. The protected class policy has successfully allowed beneficiaries with cancer, HIV, transplant recipients, epilepsy, and mental illness, among others, to receive the medications that their providers prescribe.

If the Administration moves forward with both the proposed rebate changes and the proposed protected class changes, predicting stakeholder behavior becomes difficult. Our focus remains with the beneficiaries and ensuring that they have appropriate, affordable access to their medications.

Transparency and Communication

Beneficiaries need easily accessible, clear communications on coverage and OOP costs

In general, we support providing information to beneficiaries in an easily accessible format; sharing rebates at the point of sale and having those rebates vary by plan makes clear, consistent beneficiary communications essential.

We urge CMS to focus on the beneficiary's ability to understand the pharmacy benefits provided in a plan, along with coverage levels and OOP costs, when determining which plan best meets their needs. While these rebates and list prices are expected to be implemented outside of the plan, beneficiaries will look to their plan and/or Medicare to provide information on their individual benefits.

In addition to improving prospective and real-time price transparency, plans should be required to provide clarity and transparency on coverage and beneficiaries' OOP costs. A mix of copayments and coinsurance can cause significant confusion, especially for those on multiple and/or expensive medications who are trying to navigate the system and compare plans.

While outside the scope of these comments, we wish to reiterate our support for CMS' work on considering passing pharmacy direct and indirect remuneration (DIR) to the point of sale. MAPRx looks forward to more CMS guidance on DIR, to the extent that pharmacy DIR at the point of sale ultimately saves money for beneficiaries.

The task of appropriately balancing cost and access is herculean, but if the beneficiary remains the center of focus, we believe significant and lasting improvements are well within reach. The key to realizing these improvements is ensuring Medicare beneficiaries truly benefit from

³ Doshi JA, Li P, Pettit AR, Dougherty JS, Flint A, Ladage VP. *Am J Manag Care*. 2017;23(3 Suppl):S39-S45.

proposed regulatory changes. The undersigned members of the MAPRx Coalition appreciate your consideration of our concerns. For questions related to MAPRx or the above comments, please contact Bonnie Hogue Duffy, Convener, MAPRx Coalition, at (202) 540-1070 or bduffy@nvgllc.com.

Sincerely,

American Autoimmune Related Diseases Association (AARDA)

ALLERGY & ASTHMA NETWORK

Alliance for Aging Research

ASCP (American Society of Consultant Pharmacists)

Caregiver Action Network

Caregiver Voices United

COPD Foundation

Crohn's and Colitis Foundation

Epilepsy Foundation

HealthyWomen

LUNGevity Foundation

Lupus Foundation of America

Mental Health America

National Alliance on Mental Illness

National Kidney Foundation

National MS Society

National Psoriasis Foundation

Patient Access Network Foundation

Patient Services Incorporated

RetireSafe

The AIDS Institute

The Michael J. Fox Foundation for Parkinson's Research

U.S. Pain Foundation